St. Charles Parish	Planning Board of Commissioners	May 2, 2013
	Minutes
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Gibbs: PZR-2013-06  requested by Tracy & Dwayne Plaisance and Doris Dempsey for zoning reclassification from R-1A to OL at 297, 299, 301, 303, & 305 St Marks Av (Lots H1, H2, H3, H4 and H5), being a portion of Lot 3 of a partition between the heirs of Widow Ursin Zeringue, Town of Ama. Council District 2. Mr. Romano.

Mr. Romano: Thank you sir.  The applicants are requesting rezoning of properties off of an undeveloped portion of St Marks Avenue from R-1A to OL. The site totals approximately 71,467 square feet and exceeds the minimum square foot requirements for the zoning district. The vacant site is approximately 260-feet from the nearest hard-surfaced portion of St Marks Avenue. However, the standards in the OL zoning district allow for permitted uses to be developed without hard surface frontage so long as a right of passage is recorded.  Surrounding zoning is R-1A with the surrounding land uses being primarily vacant and undeveloped. On St Marks Avenue toward River Road, there are houses and mobile homes on the downriver side whereas the upriver side of the street includes St Marks Park. 
In 2008 the Parish completed an area-wide zoning analysis for the Ama community which resulted large scale changes to the zoning patterns.  Prior to completion of the study, the subject site was OL. Through the public hearing process, this zoning in this general area was requested to be changed to R-1A in an effort to promote site built single family residential uses, which the council approved.  Since that approval, very little development has occurred in the community. 

A rezoning request must meet all of the tests of at least one of three criteria listed in applicable regulations if a recommendation for approval is stated. This request does not appear to meet any of the three.

It falls short of the first criteria because the character of land use patterns has not significantly changed since the zoning change in 2008. The property surrounding the subject site is all zoned R-1A.  Although the bulk of the property is vacant, the existing zoning does allow a reasonable use of the proponent's property and adjacent property. The Department is not aware of any environmental or physical constraints on the property that would necessitate a change in the zoning to OL.  The site is not served by a developed street; however, that should not limit the usefulness of the property.  Residential development, as a whole, as decreased in the Parish due to larger economic issues; however, the community of Ama is now part of a larger hurricane protection levee system which could generally increase the residential development potential of the area. 

It falls short of the second criteria because it would conflict with the intent of the approved community wide zoning changes. Much effort went into addressing the concerns of the Ama community. To rezone this site back to OL would not comply with those goals and intents. For the St. Marks Avenue area, the intent is to transition the street to single family use. Approving the applicant site to OL would contradict that desire and potentially promote development that is or would become incompatible with the surrounding properties.

It falls short of the third criteria because it would create a spot zone and could adversely affect the surrounding property owners’ reliance on the existing zoning.  The property is surrounded by similar R-1A zoning; and, as previously stated the zoning change for the community of Ama was undertaken with several public meetings, hearings and opportunities for public input.  The community as a whole identified the type of zoning and development that should occur over time.  There have been no significant changes in the area that would suggest a change back to the previous zoning for this property.

For these reasons the Department recommends rezoning denial.

Mr. Gibbs: Thank you Mr. Romano. This is a public hearing for PZR-2013-06 is there anyone in the audience to speak in favor or against?

Tracy Plaisance, 406 Ellen Street. I’m asking for the land to be rezoned because the way they have it zoned now at R-1, it’s impossible to develop. I have 2 children that would like to develop the land, it’s family owned land, it was family owned land from the church on down and people have eventually developed it. The parish came in and decided they would make a road so they could develop a park to the right, it encroached the land all the way to the back and in the process of developing the park, they realized it was a failure because their land wasn’t wide enough, so they are never going to develop any further down on their side which means the road will never go back any further, which also means we will have to make a road. As parents with children, it’s hard enough for them to establish homes, yet to develop a road with it. So in order to rezone it, that allows them to put a shell road to start to establish the property. There’s no water to the property, there’s no sewerage to the property, there’s no electricity to the property and there’s no gas to the property. The gas and the sewerage stops at least 6 to 7 houses up, so if we build there, we would have to put sewerage plants because the parish will not run sewerage back there. So we’re asking for it to be rezoned so we can start to establish the land to make it possible to develop. Once we develop ours, the people behind us can develop which is all family, so it has to start with us and the only way we can do it is to start by putting a shell road and running water and beginning there. Right now we can’t do anything with it zoned at R-1. As far as for them hoping that  people will move to Ama because of the levee, I grew up in Ama, the people that live in Ama  are people that grew up in Ama and lived in Ama. Most the people in Willowdale and Willowdale people are not going to move to Ama because of the school district. My kids want to stay in Ama because they grew up there. They are following the school district or they will put their kids in private school, but realistically until the school district changes, they will never move to Ama, people will not move to Ama. I don’t care if they build a 50 ft. levee, they are not going to move to Ama because of the school district.

Mr. Gibbs: Thank you Ms. Plaisance.

Mr. Booth: Was this originally OL?

Ms. Plaisance: It was changed in ’08. In ’08 my uncle was living and he was in charge of the land and we were all under the impression that the parish was going to build a road because they bought that property from the front of the street to the tracks. We discovered that they are not going to build that road. In ’08 my children were in college and in high school so we really didn’t concern with what they were doing, now that they are older and they want to develop the land we have to do what we can to help them.

Mr. Gibbs: Thank you Ms. Plaisance.  This is a public hearing for PZR-2013-06 is there anyone else to speak? Seeing none, any questions or concerns? Cast your vote please.

YEAS:		Pierre, Foster, Booth, Gibbs, Galliano
NAYS:	None
ABSENT:	Frangella

Mr. Gibbs: And that is unanimous with Mr. Frangella absent. Ms. Plaisance that’s going to the Parish Council on May 20th.   So good luck.

